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In this month’s newsletter

Chairman’s Chat – Colin’s Chairman’s Chat
Membership renewals
Fixtures for December
Chairman’s Chat  

Happy New Year everyone !

2024 is up and running and I’m writing this having just completed my first event of the year, at Kings Wood, near Ashford in Kent.  It was great to be competing again after almost a month off, over Christmas, although a number of HAVOC members have already completed 3 events this year !

Kings Wood was a lovely runnable woodland, where even the green shaded areas were easy to get through, although there was a cold wind, with sleet and snow showers.  I always look forward to the occasional forest event with snow on the ground, although hopefully it won’t be at one of ours, as it’s hard for the Organisers and helpers.

This Wednesday sees our first Street ‘O’ of the year at Pilgrim’s Hatch, just North of Brentwood.  Paul Beckett has planned some good courses starting from the Rose & Crown pub, on the Ongar Road.  This event is very central in our HAVOC territory, so it would be great to see as many competitors as possible.

Next Sunday, DFOK are hosting a National event at Westerham, near Sevenoaks.  Again, that’s fairly close for most of us, and 13 HAVOCs have already entered, for what should be a good but challenging area.

A week later, on January 21, we are holding our first forest event of the year at Langdon Hills near Basildon.  David Float has planned some good, challenging courses, and many of us have spent time over Christmas on Mapping, Planning and Controlling, to be ready for this event.  I think things are in good shape, and hopefully entry numbers will climb over the next 2 weeks.  It would great to see as many HAVOC members as possible, to meet up with old friends, and also to meet some of our new members.

Don’t forget, to renew your BOF / HAVOC memberships.  A couple of members have still to renew, although the good news is we have another two new members who joined in the last month – Josh Jenner from Romford, and Anna Murray from North London.  Welcome to both of you, come and say hello at future events.  

As we look forward, the next major club event will be the Compass Sport Trophy match on February 18, where HAVOC will be competing against the other smaller East Anglian clubs at Kings Forest near Thetford.  This is one of the few chances in the year to run for your club, rather than just as individuals, and it’s always a fun social event.  As one of the smallest clubs competing, we will need as many of our members competing as possible, with the best 13 scoring over the full range of courses.  Guy Lidbury, our Captain, will be contacting you all soon to rally support, and plan how we can best spread our entries over the over the courses.  It will be very hard to beat the likes of NOR or SOS, but we’ll do our best to beat as many of the other clubs as possible.

For 2024, we have already scheduled 4 full forest events, a summer GLOSS event, and our ongoing Street ‘O’ series of probably 9 events.  Please consider whether you would be able to help plan, or help out, at one or more of these events, so we can share the workload around the club.  There are plenty of experienced members, who would be happy to help out those less experienced, and at many recent events we have been splitting the Planning workload between a group of helpers to minimise the burden.  Please contact me, or any of the Committee, if you are interested / willing to help out.

That’s all for now, have a great 2024, stay healthy, and enjoy your Orienteering.

Colin Jackson

Our Next Events
Our next forest event is at Langdon Hills, on January 21st.  This event will be in the SWELL league.
Many of you will have run at Langdon’s many times before, but for those of you that haven’t, the terrain description is:
Map 1:10,000 using ISOM 2017, resurveyed by Tom Edelsten autumn 2017 with 2019  & 2022 updates.

The area is divided into six sections separated by tracks, roads, housing and farmland. The terrain includes mature woodland, open and semi-open areas with significant hills (for Essex).

Normal helper discount will be available if you can help out.  

Before that we have a fixture in our joint street O series with SOS, at Pilgrim’s Hatch, on January 10th, planned and organized by Paul Beckett.  Although these are badged as street O, we have seen a fair proportion of off road navigation and running in the events so far, so will be interesting to see if that continues in the next few events as the series.  

Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Paul Beckett (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Last Month’s Review
Just 17 events in our local two areas in December.  But, maybe the biggest turnout for a good few years for HAVOC at the CHIG event in Epping NW.  It was cold and a bit rainy, but it didn’t deter 21 runners form HAVOC on the day.  Tony Biggs and Sienna Muggeridge both won their courses, and there were HAVOC runners on 9 of the 12 courses.  I had my common early course issues – control 3 taking nearly 13 minutes on the 350m leg, and meaning I was never going to challenge the leaders on the Blue. 

Next up for me in December was the Kent Night Cup race at Brockhill Country Park, down in Hythe.  Long way to go!  It was a hybrid event with some street running, and the country park.  It was very slippery and muddy in the park – I fell a couple of times.  No controls, as it was run on map run, so this makes it quite difficult when there is no visible feature that you are aiming for, and even if there is it can be tricky in the dark!  My best result of the series so far though, as I calculated my route well to finish with the park, and had enough time left to cope with the slippery conditions!

The muddy conditions continued at Beacon Wood the following weekend, this time interspersed with some particularly nasty areas of brambles.  So, careful navigation was needed.  First control this time was my undoing – wandering around for a while before I spotted it.  There was a fair amount of criss crossing on the course as well as the planner tried to fit a Blue into the fairly small area.  The climb up the slippery slope to the control by the start at the halfway point seemed a bit gratuitous, as it was followed by immediately coming straight back down again!

Mole Valley continued their midweek street O night events at Ashtead the following week.  Interesting course where there were four areas of controls with fairly long runs in between them.  I probably chose the wrong sections to visit, as although I was back on time I could have got more points by choosing a different route.  There were quite a lot of Christmas decorations to be viewed on the way round, and a path across the open area that was two or three feet under water to negotiate!

It was South Woodham Ferrers the following night for the next round in our winter street O series.  SOS had arranged a mass start score for this one.  Always good to see everyone heading off in different directions from the start.  More slippery paths if you chose the off road routes between a couple of the controls.  There were apparently some Christmas sweets at a couple of the controls, but I didn’t see them!  As it is map run, and your phone/watch might record the visit 10m or so away from the control, if you are doglegging back, you might not actually need to get to the centre of the control circle, which was obviously where the chocolates were!

Another Kent Night Cup round the following night to make it three races in three nights for me.  This time in Maidstone, another street event, with some steep hills meaning I was back with about 10 seconds to spare, after abandoning my thought of reaching another couple of controls!
I did a Christmas themed event in Roffey the following week.  This was a core event, where there were a number of trees, so lights, some baubles, a star and an angel.  You had to get a tree, put on two sets of lights and two baubles, and then finish it with a star or an angel.  Then go for a different tree and repeat!  Interesting take on the score event requiring some on the fly planning to make sure you got everything in the correct order and left yourself close enough to the next tree!

The final Kent Night Cup of the year was at Mote Park.  No Christmas themed controls (well not that I saw anyway, and as they were map run based, so no physical control markers, I doubt there were).  God knowledge gathering for the New Year’s Day event at Mote park – I was able to see how far I could realistically run in the hour, so was able to tailor my route choice accordingly.  (Didn’t actually help, as though I was back in time on both events, I didn’t score that well due to some suspect route planning!).

Trent Park was the final event of the year for most HAVOCs.  Traditional Boxing Day event, score format with variable control points.  100 people or so all charging off at the mass start, most to a control not more than 50m away!  I sort of forgot that the controls were worth different points, so was merrily picking up low scoring ones and finished well down the field.  Chris Prince was our best placed runner finishing in 20th.  Guy had his first run after his accident at work, and timed it to perfection finishing with 10 seconds to spare.  Mike wasn’t so lucky, and despite getting enough controls for an impressive raw score then lost 20% of those points in time penalties.

So, another successful year in 2023, and you will have seen my review that I sent round just after the New Year celebrations (link on the website in case you missed it).  That rounds up our club and individual successes over the last 12 months, and reminds us that for a small club we put on an impressive number of events, have representation across local and national events and orienteering festivals and have a thriving social scene as well.

Other News

As Colin mentioned above, we have a few outstanding club memberships up for renewal, that hopefully you will complete allowing us to get a full return.  If you add in our new members that would see our club grow by a healthy percentage.  If you are still to renew, then please visit: https://www.britishorienteering.org.uk/news/6289 for further details.
Colin also mentioned another couple of new members – Josh and Anna.  Welcome to HAVOC – hope to see you at an event soon.
Our Compass Sport trophy qualifying round has been set for the Kings Forest event, on February 18, 2024.  This event is hosted by SUFFOC, and will include teams from CHIG, HAVOC, LOG, NOR, SOS, and SUFFOC.  The winning team will advance to the final.
Club Captain, Guy, will ensure everyone is running in the course that most benefits the club scoring (runners can run up courses), to maximise our chances of scoring well as a club.  More details of the scoring rules and course options can be found on the website.
Team HAVOC and Club League
Three events qualified for the league during December – bumper fields at Epping and Trent Park giving ample opprunity to score.  The winners of the last two years have now found their way to the top of the table as we head into the New Year – Paul holding an 11 point advantage over Mike. Andrew Welsh holds third place, and top female, Jenny Gebka is in fourth.  8 events currently scoring.  14 to count in the overall table at the end of the season of course, so all to play for.  Charlie Maule-Lidbury is best placed junior at the moment.

The next scheduled events in the HAVOC league are:
	14/01/2024
	Westerham Chart
	Forest
	DFOK

	28/01/2024
	High Woods
	Forest
	SOS

	18/02/2024
	Kings Wood
	CST
	SUFFOC


The four way tie at the top of the participation league continues, with Jenny, Zbig, Colin and Guy 3 events clear of the chasing pack
Zbig Gebka, Graham Batty and Chris Brolly are the biggest climbers this month in the BOF rankings.  Zbig moves into sixth place in HAVOC, and into the top 1500 runners in the country.  Chris Prince continues to lead HAVOC runners, placed 444th overall, and as a club we have 4 others in the top 1000,
This Month’s Highlights
The New Year has already started of course, with a host of events already having taken place.  Hilly Fields saw the last of Christmas themed events with a mobile santa making his last appearance of the season before retiring back to the North Pole.  The first full forest event of the year, saw our first snow of the year as well – some flurries in the forest at Kings Wood.

For the rest of the month we have our street O at Pilgrim’s Hatch and our forest O at Langdon Hills, both mentioned earlier.  Fixtures in the SE League seem to be most weekends, so a chance to run for the club there, and all the usual weekend and midweek leagues and series continue.  Full details in the table below.

Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that most events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Tue 09/01/24
	SLOW London Street O Series
	SLOW
	Chelsea
	 

	Wed 10/01/24
	HAVOC-SOS Street-O Winter Series No.6
	HAVOC
	Pilgrims Hatch, near Brentwood
	 HAVOC event

	Thu 11/01/24
	SO Kent Night Cup 2 - Tilgate golf course
	SO
	Tilgate Golf course
	 

	Sat 13/01/24
	NOR - Felbrigg night event
	NOR
	NT Felbrigg
	 

	Sun 14/01/24
	DFOK SE League event
	DFOK
	Westerham
	 SE League, HAVOC League

	Tue 16/01/24
	Mole Winter Series
	MV
	Old Malden
	 

	Thu 18/01/24
	Kent Night Cup 13
	SAX
	Faversham
	 

	Sat 20/01/24
	SN Saturday Series
	SN
	Horsell Common
	 

	Sat 20/01/24
	SO - SOG A8 - Ditchling Common
	SO
	Ditchling Common
	 

	Sat 20/01/24
	SAX KOL event
	SAX
	Hargate
	 

	Sun 21/01/24
	HAVOC SWELL
	HAVOC
	Langdon Hills Country Park
	 HAVOC event

	Tue 23/01/24
	SLOW Night O Series
	SLOW
	Battersea Park
	 

	Wed 24/01/24
	SOS-HAVOC Midweek Winter 7
	SOS
	Prettygate
	 HAVOC/SOS winter series

	Thu 25/01/24
	DFOK - Kent Night Cup 14
	DFOK
	Ashenbank & Jeskyns
	 

	Sun 28/01/24
	SOS Highwoods
	SOS
	Highwoods Country Park
	 HAVOC League

	Thu 01/02/24
	Mole Night Event
	MV
	Reigate Priory Park
	 

	Sat 03/02/24
	Rowney Warren Night event
	WAOC
	Rowney Warren
	 

	Sat 03/02/24
	DFOK KOL 6
	DFOK
	Buckmore Park
	 

	Sat 03/02/24
	HH Saturday Series - Sherrards park Wood
	HH
	Sherrards Park Wood
	 

	Sun 04/02/24
	Rowney Doubler-Night and Day
	WAOC
	Rowney Warren
	 

	Sun 04/02/24
	GO SEL event & Southern Champs (UKOL)
	GO
	Redlands
	 SE League

	Tue 06/02/24
	LOK London Street O Series
	LOK
	London
	 

	Wed 07/02/24
	HAVOC-SOS Street-O Winter Series No.8
	HAVOC
	TBA, Hornchurch East
	 HAVOC event

	Thu 08/02/24
	Kent Night Cup 18
	SAX
	Kings Wood
	 

	Sat 10/02/24
	SO - SOG S1 - Chailey Common (north)
	SO
	Chailey Common North (Red House Common)
	 

	Sun 11/02/24
	NOR - Bylaugh and Bawdeswell
	NOR
	Dereham
	 

	Sun 11/02/24
	MV SE League event
	MV
	Netley Heath
	 SE League


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
Racesignup (entries)

www.racesignup.co.uk
SI Entries (entries)

www.sientries.co.uk
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  

MapRun UK


www.maprun.uk
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